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MEETING NOTICE AND AGENDA 

Name of Organization: Nevada Early Intervention Interagency Coordinating Council (ICC) 

Date and Time of Meeting: Tuesday, April 30, 2024 

1:00 PM 

Virtual Meeting Location: 

Microsoft Teams meeting 
Join on your computer, mobile app or room device 

Click here to join the meeting 

Meeting ID: 234 669 498 441 

Passcode: PtFYtt 

Download Teams | Join on the web 

Or call in (audio only) 

+1 775-321-6111,,45659548# United States, Reno

Phone Conference ID: 456 595 48# 

Find a local number | Reset PIN 

Thank you for planning to attend this Teams meeting. 

Learn More | Meeting options 

Public comments may be submitted by email at mgarrison@dhhs.nv.gov. 

Please include your name and the corresponding agenda item number, if applicable, with any comments 

submitted. Public comments received by the deadline will be posted on the board’s website before the 

start ofthe meeting and noted for the record as each action item is heard by council (Meetings (nv.gov). 

▪ All participants joining virtually, please remain muted unless speaking.

▪ All Interagency Coordinating Council (ICC) members joining virtually, please ENGAGE

CAMERAS for duration of meeting; raise your hand virtually to be recognized by Chair to

speak.

▪ All general public participants, please withhold remarks until Public Comment.

▪ For anyone commenting, state and spell your name with each comment.

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_MDgxODFiNGYtMjJlYi00MTM0LThlZTQtZTdjYzliZjY4NDFj%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22e4a340e6-b89e-4e68-8eaa-1544d2703980%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22982f5273-42bc-41a0-8964-7c521e0af033%22%7d
https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/download-app
https://www.microsoft.com/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting
tel:+17753216111,,45659548# 
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/1ef7fc5c-3859-4a06-ba30-c622c05e60f9?id=45659548
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/usp/pstnconferencing
https://aka.ms/JoinTeamsMeeting
https://teams.microsoft.com/meetingOptions/?organizerId=982f5273-42bc-41a0-8964-7c521e0af033&tenantId=e4a340e6-b89e-4e68-8eaa-1544d2703980&threadId=19_meeting_MDgxODFiNGYtMjJlYi00MTM0LThlZTQtZTdjYzliZjY4NDFj@thread.v2&messageId=0&language=en-US
mailto:mgarrison@dhhs.nv.gov
http://dhhs.nv.gov/Programs/IDEA/ICC/Meetings/
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AGENDA 

I. Call to Order, Welcome, and Announcements 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

II. Public Comment 
(No action may be taken upon a matter raised under public comment period unless the matter itself has been 
specifically included on an agenda as an action item. To provide public comment telephonically, dial 1 775-321-6111. 
When prompted to provide the Meeting ID, enter 45659548#. Comments will be limited to five (5) minutes per person. 
Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating their name for the record and to spell their last name and 
provide the secretary with written comments.) 

III. Approval of the minutes from December 6, 2023, and January 29, 2024, Meetings (For 
Possible Action) 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

IV. Letter for the Department of Health and Human Services, Directors Office, with 
Suggested Script to Present Questions Regarding Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) 
239B.022-239B.026 for the Early Intervention Population (Information Only) 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

V. ICC Subcommittees (For Possible Action) 
a. Child Find Subcommittee 

1. Membership Confirmation 
2. Chair Nomination (For Possible action) 

b. Family Support Resource Subcommittee 
1. Membership Confirmation 
2. Chair Nomination (For Possible action) 

c. Equity Subcommittee 
1. Membership Confirmation 
2. Chair Nomination (For Possible action) 

d. New Membership Subcommittee 
1. Create Membership Subcommittee to garner interest and review potential 

new members (For Possible action) 
2. Chair Nomination (For Possible action) 

e. Ad hoc By-Law Subcommittee 
1. Create ad hoc ICC By-Law Subcommittee to revise ICC By-Laws (For 

Possible action) 
2. Chair Nomination (For Possible action) 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

VI. Aging and Disability Services Division Updates (Information Only) 
a. Nevada Early Intervention Data System (NEIDS) (Information Only) 

Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 
b. Process for closing Community Partners (Information Only) 

Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 
Lori Ann Malina-Lovell, IDEA Part C Coordinator 
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c. Early Intervention In-Person and Telehealth Report (Information Only) 
Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 

d. Early Intervention Program Highlights (Information Only) 
Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 

VII. Nevada Early Intervention Professional Development Center (Information Only) 
a. Cohort One Graduation (Information Only) 
b. Nevada Early Intervention Professional Development Center Conference 

Presentations (Information Only) 
1. Aging and Disability Services Division (ADSD) Conference 2024 
2. Future Conferences 

c. Sustainability (Information Only) 
d. Evaluation and Outcomes (Information Only) 

Lori Ann Malina-Lovell, Nevada Part C Coordinator 
Maya Raimondi, NV Early Intervention Professional Development Center 

VIII. IDEA Part C Information and Reports (Information Only) 
a. Project Assist Updated Log (Information Only) 

b. Complaint Log (Information Only) 

c. State Fiscal Year (SFY) Quarter One (1) and Two (2) Yellow Bar 
Report (Information Only) 

d. Medicaid Recoupment in Early Intervention (Information Only) 
e. Part C Determination Letter and Response (Information Only) 

1. Process for Finding of “Needs Assistance” 
f. Early Intervention Delayed Services (Information Only) 

g. 2024 Annual Family Survey (Information Only) 
IDEA Part C Office Staff 

IX. Public Comment 
(No action may be taken upon a matter raised under public comment period unless the matter itself has been 
specifically included on an agenda as an action item. To provide public comment telephonically, dial 1 775-321-6111. 
When prompted to provide the Meeting ID, enter 45659548#. Comments will be limited to five (5) minutes per person. 
Persons making comment will be asked to begin by stating their name for the record and to spell their last name and 
provide the secretary with written comments.) 

X. Schedule Next Quarterly Meeting/Retreat (For Possible Action) 
a. Possible dates: Week of August 12, 2024, August 19, 2024, September 2, 2024, 

September 9, 2024 
b. Topics: DMS Monitoring Report from OSEP, Health Management Associates ADSD 

System Study Results, APR targets 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

XI. Adjournment 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

NOTE: Items may be considered out of order. The public body may combine two or more agenda items for consideration. The public body may 
remove an item from the agenda or delay discussion relating to an item on the agenda at any time. The public body may place reasonable 
restrictions on the time, place, and manner of public comments but may not restrict comments based upon viewpoint. 

We are pleased to make reasonable accommodations for members of the public who have disabilities and wish to attend the meeting. If special 
arrangements for the meeting are necessary, or if you would like a copy of the agenda and meeting packet sent to you, please notify Mary 
Garrison at mgarrison@dhhs.nv.gov as soon as possible and at least two days in advance of the meeting. 

Agenda Posted at the Following Locations: 
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• IDEA Part C Office, 1000 E Williams St, Ste 105, Carson City 

• Northern Nevada Public Health, 1001 E. Ninth St, Reno 

• Northeastern Nevada Early Intervention Services, 1020 Ruby Vista Drive, Ste 102, Elko 

• Southern Nevada Health District, 280 S. Decatur Blvd, Las Vegas 

• Nevada State Library and Archives, 100 Stewart St, Carson City 

• Division of Public and Behavioral Health, 4150 Technology Way, 1st Floor, Carson City 

• Grant Sawyer State Office, 555 E. Washington Ave, Las Vegas 

• Division of Welfare and Supportive Services, 2505 Chandler Ave, Suite 1, Las Vegas 

• Legislative Building, 401 S. Carson St, Carson City 

• Carson City Health and Human Services, 900 E. Long St, Carson City 

• In addition, the agenda was mailed to groups and individuals as requested, posted at Nevada Early Intervention Services Programs and 
on the Web at https://notice.nv.gov/, http://adsd.nv.gov/, and http://dhhs.nv.gov/Programs/IDEA/ICC/Meetings/ 

https://notice.nv.gov/
http://adsd.nv.gov/
http://dhhs.nv.gov/Programs/IDEA/ICC/Meetings/
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Joe Lombardo 

Governor 

DEPARTMENT OF 

HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 

DIRECTOR’S OFFICE 

Helping people. It’s who we are and what we do. 

Richard Whitley,MS 

Director 

MEETING MINUTES 

Name of Organization: Nevada Early Intervention Interagency Coordinating Council (ICC) 

Date and Time of Meeting: Monday, January 29, 2024 
11:00 AM 

Meeting was held virtually at: 

Microsoft Teams meeting 
Join on your computer, mobile app or room device 

Click here to join the meeting 

Meeting ID: 297 638 498 746 

Passcode: Rp6dHp 

Download Teams | Join on the web 

Or call in (audio only) 

+1 775-321-6111,,662591287# United States, Reno 

Phone Conference ID: 662 591 287# 

Find a local number | Reset PIN 

Thank you for planning to attend this Teams meeting. 

Learn More | Meeting options 

MINUTES 

I. Call to Order, welcome, and announcements 
Dr. Jenna Weglarz-Ward welcomed all on the call. A quorum of members was present, and the meeting was 
called to order at 11:03 am. 

Members Present: Assemblywoman Tracy Brown-May, David Cassetty, Julie Dame, Christi Hines-Coates, 
Sarah Horsman-Ploeger, Lisa Hunt, Robin Kincaid, Sandra LaPalm, Rhonda Lawrence, Janice Lee, Catherine 
Nielsen, Brittany Toth, Jenna Weglarz-Ward 

Members Absent: Crystal Johnson 

Public Attendees: Linda Anderson, Nevada Public Health Foundation; Kelly Bagnall, ADSD; Derek Barber, 
Health Management Associates; Abbie Chalupnik, Aging and Disability Services (ADSD); Jennifer Frischmann, 
ADSD; Karen Frisk, ADSD; Sheula Garber, ADSD; Nhoree Heath, ADSD; Vickie Ives, Health Bureau; Naomi 
Kassai, ADSD; Marnie Lancz, Therapy Management Group (TMG); Jennifer Loiacano, TMG; Candice 
Mannelly, Public Attendee; Phillip Mannelly, Public Attendee; Betsy Newman, ADSD, Julie Ortiz, Advanced 
Pediatric Therapies (APT); Stephen Pawlowski, HMA; Danielle Race, ADSD; Rique Robb, ADSD; Jessica 
Roew, ADSD; Heike Ruedenauer-Plummer, ADSD; Debra Stewart, MD Development Agency (MDDA); Fatima 
Taylor, ADSD; Lindsey Wood-Lopez, ADSD; 702-302-2266, phone attendee; 602-478-8937, phone attendee; 
216-409-4006, phone attendee 

https://teams.microsoft.com/l/meetup-join/19%3ameeting_OTFmMDY2ODQtYjcwNi00NTkwLThlZjQtZjM1YWJmOTIyMDNi%40thread.v2/0?context=%7b%22Tid%22%3a%22e4a340e6-b89e-4e68-8eaa-1544d2703980%22%2c%22Oid%22%3a%22982f5273-42bc-41a0-8964-7c521e0af033%22%7d
https://www.microsoft.com/en-us/microsoft-teams/download-app
https://www.microsoft.com/microsoft-teams/join-a-meeting
tel:+17753216111,,662591287# 
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/1ef7fc5c-3859-4a06-ba30-c622c05e60f9?id=662591287
https://dialin.teams.microsoft.com/usp/pstnconferencing
https://aka.ms/JoinTeamsMeeting
https://teams.microsoft.com/meetingOptions/?organizerId=982f5273-42bc-41a0-8964-7c521e0af033&tenantId=e4a340e6-b89e-4e68-8eaa-1544d2703980&threadId=19_meeting_OTFmMDY2ODQtYjcwNi00NTkwLThlZjQtZjM1YWJmOTIyMDNi@thread.v2&messageId=0&language=en-US
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Part C Support staff: Mary Garrison, Lori Ann Malina-Lovell, Jalin McSwyne, Iandia Morgan, Maya Raimondi, 
Melissa Slayden 

II. Public Comment 

No public comment was made. 

III. Approval of the minutes from October 12, 2023, and December 6, 2023, Meetings (For 
Possible Action) 

Dr. Jenna Weglarz-Ward requested the council review the meeting minutes from October 12, 2023. Mary 
Garrison advised the council that the meeting minutes from December 6, 2023, would be reviewed in April 
2024. No edits were requested for the October 12, 2023, meeting minutes. 

Motion: Approve meeting minutes from October 12, 2023, ICC Meeting as presented. 
First: Assemblywoman Tracy Brown-May 
Second: Catherine Nielsen 
PASSED 

IV. ICC Membership (Information Only) 
a. New Member Biographies 

i. David Cassetty, Deputy Commissioner, NV Division of Insurance 
David Cassetty introduced himself as a new member from the agency responsible for the state governance of 
insurance. Mr. Cassetty is the Deputy Commissioner from Nevada’s Division of Insurance. 

ii. Christi Hines-Coates, IDEA 619 Coordinator, NV Department of Education 
Christi Hines-Coates introduced herself to the council as a new member from the Department of Education. 
Ms. Hines-Coates is the Part B, 619 Coordinator. 

iii. ICC Membership Governor Appointment Updates 
Mary Garrison, Part C Office, shared that she has been working with the Governor’s office regarding approval 
of new members. Ms. Garrison reviewed the ICC membership list and found two members that would need to 
be removed due to lack of communication. The updated membership list was sent to all councilmembers. Dr. 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward suggested the council may want to start a subcommittee to assist with the recruitment of 
new council members. 

V. Approval of Script for Presenting Questions Regarding Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) 
239B.022-239B.026 for the Early Intervention Population (For Possible Action) 

Dr. Jenna Weglarz-Ward stated, we are going to move on to item 5, which if you have the packet is on page 16 
of the packet. I also may ask Lori Ann for a little assistance on explaining this issue. This is to look at the 
approval for a script presenting the questions regarding the 239-B data collection that is now required by our 
state. Lori Ann, could you for people who need a reminder why we are collecting this data and why we feel like 
we need a script for our providers so that families understand what the process is and feel comfortable sharing 
the information or declining to share that information. 

Lori Ann Malina Lovell shared, this topic arose last year when parents reached out to the IDEA Part C office 
concerned about new language related to the Nevada Revised Statute, listed there before you. The legislation 
requires state programs to collect information from families that are of a sensitive nature. The intent of the data 
collection is for the state to be able to support vulnerable populations in the LGBTQ population, who often 
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experience greater risk for discrimination and violence. Early Intervention state programs are not exempt from 
this data collection, however, with our population 

being infants and toddlers, you can see how sensitive that is for some families who expressed their concerns 
to us regarding the collection of SOGI or sexual orientation, gender identity information for these families. The 
ICC decided to explore what could be done to address the language. Again, the language is required by 
statute, and the programs that are collecting this information at this time are the SPOE (system point of entry), 
which is that first point of contact when families are in communication with the referral specialists for their 
children to start the process with intake and moving forward to evaluation and determination of eligibility for EI 
services. When families call the SPOE, referral staff are following exactly what has been designated by DHHS. 
As we shared with the ICC, the ICC had decided that together they could explore this topic and form a small 
work group that could draft some recommendations to DHHS. Perhaps there would be an exception or some 
room for flexibility for how to prepare a family during the information collection. It’s my understanding that the 
ICC formed a small work group and spent some time since the October meeting on developing a proposed 
draft of a script for specialists to cover with families before going into the sensitive questions. 

This is Mary Garrison, for the record. It wasn't a work group necessarily. The Council voted to have two (2) 
lovely volunteers write a script, which were Janice Lee and Robin Kincaid. They wrote this script that can be 
used by the EI programs when introducing these questions. 

This is Lori Ann, the language that ADSD is following is the DHHS language. Talking with the Directors Office, 
we had been encouraged to send this draft over to the Director's office for their review because the decision for 
the language that must be shared regarding SOGI and data collection occurs at the department level. I just 
wanted to be clear that up. The Part C Office would pass on the information to Deputy Director Shannon Litz, 
who is the oversight for our IDEA Part C Office. From there, I believe that Deputy Director Shannon Litz, would 
then touch base with her counterparts in the doctor's office and at the department level. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward stated our task today is to look at this language for our approval and then we can provide 
this to the department for them to approve it or not approve it. Big shout out to Robin and Janice. Do people 
have any questions or comments about this. If not, we could entertain a motion to approve. 

Tracy Brown-May thanked Robin and Janice. My only recommendation would be that where we start the 
second sentence, “Nevada Early Intervention Services has been asked”, I think that all state departments have 
been asked and that might help parents of our really young kiddos feel better about these questions. I think 
that would better identify that they're not being singled out. That would be my only recommendation that we 
had all state departments, including Nevada Early Intervention Services has been asked to collect information. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward agreed. Janice Lee, shared, I love Assemblywoman Tracy Brown May’s suggestion. I 
agree wholeheartedly. In that same sentence it says we have has been asked, and I'm almost wondering out 
loud if it should say required. Jenna Weglarz-Ward suggested we say, all state agencies, including NEIS, are 
required to collect information. 

Brittany Toth entered in the chat, All State Departments, including Nevada Early Intervention Services and its 
contracted community partners are now required to collect, for the verbiage. 

Robin Kincaid shared; these are good suggestions. The only caution I would put out there is that we're always 
wanting to make sure that we somehow describe about Early Intervention and the Community Providers, which 
are not state agencies. I just don't want anybody to think anywhere in that whole process that we're not 
including the Community Partners that provide early intervention, just throwing that out. Anytime we do 
anything like this, we start foundationally and look to improve it, so I think it's great. Thank you for all of the 
comments. 
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Jenna Weglarz-Ward, thank you, Robin. This is Mary Garrison, for the record. I wanted to suggest, all state 
agencies, including Nevada Early Intervention Services and its contracted community partners, are now 
required. I wouldn't say collect because they do have the opportunity to decline, I would say that they're 
required to request or ask for this information. I would be concerned that families may be scared that they must 
give an answer. Fatima Taylor for the record, I just wanted to clarify that Community Partners don't have to ask 
this question because we ask it at the time that the referral comes in. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, thank you, Fatima. 

Brittany Toth stated, I don't think we have the soggy questions included in the packet today. Danielle Race 
added the questions to the meeting chat. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, just as a reminder these questions are about 
the child, not the parents. Tracy Brown-May for the record, I pulled out the NRS, so the actual revised statutes 
that we're trying to comply with, and it states that it's the intent of the legislature to collect the information. 
Governmental agencies must gather accurate information, so it directs various governmental agencies to 
collect information on race and ethnicity. It is in the best interest of the state to respect, embrace and 
understand the full diversity of residents by collecting accurate information to effectively implement and deliver 
critical services. So, this is specific to government agencies. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, this makes me think that 
contracted partners does not need to be included. Melissa L. Slayden stated, I think that ADSD probably has 
better information. I know that they went through the legislative system and looked at how this law would 
impact us because those contracts are held by government agencies to provide government services. It's 
probably also why the SPOE ended up collecting that information. This is information that is specific to the 
children in our population. Also, I know that some other child programs were excluded from needing to collect 
this information or being required to include this information. I think that our population got overlooked. Sarah 
horseman Ploger, would like to share on this, since you did the legislative analysis through ADSD? 

Lori Ann Malina Lovell, I just wanted to share the information that I have shared in previous meetings, but just 
in case a refresher of information might be helpful. Our office did request to our Deputy Attorney General when 
the complaints started coming to us, and we were informed that we are not exempt in our system. However, 
families may select prefer not to disclose. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, I have one suggestion, I think if we're going to 
use the acronym LGBTQ, then we should also include IA to be the full acronym, LGBTQIA+. I also think that's 
a widely used acronym, but I always try to avoid using acronyms with families as much as possible. Other 
thoughts? Jenna Weglarz-Ward, I'm wondering if we can take out the word identify and just say help better 
serve members because I know that is one concern about people being identified by the government as part of 
this community based on what's happening in other states. 

Brittany Toth, I just wanted to chime in as a parent representative of a child who aged out of this program just 
about a year ago. I think that if I'm reading this as a parent, the part that would be sensitive to me is the fact 
that you're asking me about their sexual orientation, the topic is actually not applicable to me as a parent of a 
four-year-old. So that is not addressed in what's written here. You're telling me it's sensitive, but still asking me 
if my child identifies some other way than how they were born. That's the problem. So, I feel like maybe we 
need to have in here, If you don't feel comfortable or you feel that it's not applicable, any parent can choose to 
use prefer not to disclose because saying it's not applicable, it would fix it for me. 

This is Sarah Horsman, for the record. I'm trying not to say too much because I'm abstaining from voting as an 
ADSD employee, but and we were instructed per NRS that we would ask these questions to the same clients 
that we would ask for race and ethnicity and those aren't always preempted with this is a sensitive question 
because sexual identity and gender expression is more of a not yet known, rather than non-applicable. For 
some people, it may not be offensive. It's not sensitive to ask cause it's just an aspect of a person. But I do 
know these children are very young, so we do not know yet their sexual orientation or gender expression and I 
just caution preempting it with you could answer this way. I feel like that is leading them to answer a certain 
way. I know those are just my thoughts, we don't ask that before any other question, and during 

intake I would argue we ask a lot of very personal, sensitive questions about the birthing parents. Questions 
include any drugs or alcohol they may have consumed, or any background information which is very sensitive 
personal information as well. Those aren't usually preempted with, we're about to ask you some sensitive 
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questions. I just wanted to mention that. We are required to ask this; you are not required to answer, and I 
think that's similar to what our script says, and I feel like that's the most straightforward way. Jenna Weglarz-
Ward asked, are they not required to answer, or do they have to answer with prefer not to disclose? Sarah 
Horsman-Ploeger answered, I believe so. That would be the non-answer, answer. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, they 
do have to answer, but they can answer with prefer not to disclose, correct? Sarah Horsman-Ploeger 
answered, yes, semantics. They do have to answer, but they can answer, prefer not to disclose. Catherine M. 
Nielsen, for the record. The way that we word it is you can use an option that says I prefer not to disclose, or I 
choose not to answer, and those are the same option. That's essentially saying I'm choosing not to answer 
this, and that's appropriate. That's sensitive, and a lot of people, especially because we're primarily serving the 
disability community over where we are, they may not want to answer that. They may not want to tell us what 
their race is. They may not want to tell us any of these things, so we always include, I choose not to answer as 
an option. Melissa L. Slayden stated, point of clarification for race and ethnicity. With the Office of Special 
Education Programs (OSEP), we're not allowed to say prefer not to answer. For race and ethnicity, those are 
required fields. We're required to report that data set. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward stated, I always caution from a legal standpoint though, if we're saying something like 
prefer not to disclose and not answered. These may be two different things. I just don't want people to come 
back and say I didn't answer that question, but now I'm here and it says I did answer the question with prefer 
not to answer. Bittany Toth, I see what you're saying cause disclose implies that I don't know it has an 
implication rather than prefer not to respond. Jenna Weglarz-Ward expressed, we are just providing a kind of 
primer, a family centered primer to say, this is why we're doing this. 

Jenna entertained a motion for the script to state: 

"Recently, Nevada passed legislation that would help to better serve members of the LGBTQIA+ population. 
All governmental agencies, including Nevada Early Intervention Services, are required to ask families the 
following three questions about their young child.  All information gathered is confidential.  At any point, 
families who are not comfortable answering these questions can choose "Prefer not to disclose." 

Motion: Approve script entered in chat (above) 
First: Catherine Nielsen 
Second: Christi Hines-Coates 
Abstained: Sarah Horsman-Ploeger and Julie Dame (ADSD employees) 
PASSED 

Sarah Horsman-Ploeger asked, can we confirm who's going to be sending this to the Directors Office? 

Lori Ann Malina Lovell answered, in the past, when the ICC has developed a correspondence, the Co-chair or 
the Chair will be the individual who sends that on to the recipient. Jenna, since you are the chair, you could 
pass that along to our Deputy Director, Shannon Litz. I can provide you her contact information. This is Mary 
Garrison for the record, I just wanted to say I will get that verbiage, I will put it on the letterhead, and I will send 
to you Jenna. 

VI. Aging and Disability Services Division Updates (Information Only) 
a. Early Intervention System Analysis 

i. Scope of Project 
ii. Advocacy Groups Contacted for Early Intervention System Study 

Health Management Associates 

Recording stopped and was restarted during Health Management Associates presentation. 
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Derek Barber, Health Management Associates, other ways of coming into the system are through informed 
clinical opinion, or through an auto eligible condition like Down Syndrome or another chromosomal disorder. I'll 
mention though, it's here in this next slide the eligibility criteria in Nevada, and that is through the formal 
evaluation process, a child must demonstrate at least the 50% delay in one developmental area or a 25% 
delay in two developmental areas. Again, referring to Infant Toddler Coordinators Association (ITCA), who 
does a categorization based on eligibility criteria for every state. They have three (3) broad categories that go 
from category A being least restrictive, like New Mexico, who also serves at risk populations, to category C 
where they've categorized Nevada, among the most restrictive criteria. The reason this chart is noting certain 
states, these are the benchmark states aside from Nevada, which is color coded here in green. These are the 
other seven (7) benchmark states that we refer to and four (4) of our seven (7) states well, three (3) of our 
seven (7) benchmark states are in category C as well. 

This is the reason for the restrictive criteria, lower child count. We would say across time, and we looked at the 
last several years 2017-2022, those numbers are kind of small, and that gap between what Nevada is serving 
and what nationally is being served, that is starting to widen. It went from 3% in Nevada, 2017. That gap is only 
1/3 of a percentage point, and now you're about 8/10 of a percentage point different from national averages, 
and this could be due to a lot of things. It might be due to other states loosening restrictions on their eligibility 
standards and more children are coming into their systems. We're not exactly sure, but that is the trend that we 
see. This chart discusses the proportion of children served by race/ethnicity. In comparison to the 2021 ADSD 
data and the 2021 child counts that we were able to use, the major takeaway here is that we see kind of a 
higher rate of service to children who are from white and Caucasian backgrounds compared to other races and 
ethnicities, which are remarkably very similar. We didn't know what to expect when doing this. 
White/Caucasian just happened to stand out as having a higher rate of service than the actual proportion of 
children in the state. 

This chart is looking again at when children receive authorization, depending on where they live in the state, it 
might factor into how many services they receive. In the South and the Northeastern rural regions, children 
tend to receive less authorizations than children in the Northwest region. We don't have actual service data, 
just the authorizations. I think in our report we recommend, of course, and I'm sure NEIS is going to do this 
with your new system, is to look at actual utilization in relation to all the different demographic factors to see if 
these numbers change, because authorizations and actual utilization are similar and there's a relationship, but 
they're not always the same. 

Of course, some children might receive less than they're authorized for a lot of different reasons. 

By proxy this is utilization, and this is our conclusion. It seems like more authorization in the Northwest region 
than in other regions. The least authorizations are in the Northeastern, rural region. We did not find disparate 
outcomes with regard to IFSP authorizations based on language. 

We do see some more similarities than we think differences in terms of the proportion of children who speak 
English, Spanish, and other languages that are authorized for these different services. So, for example, almost 
every child will receive special instruction. There are going to be exceptions in these all-other languages that 
might sway the numbers, it's easier to sway those smaller numbers than the larger numbers. 

Looking at the two largest populations, we saw more similarities, I think, than differences in how these services 
are being authorized and the type of services that are being authorized. 

This chart just shows the number of hours per month and by race and ethnicity that are authorized. We saw a 
tight trend 2.2 hours to 2.4 hours regardless of service type across most races and ethnicities. Of course, there 
are some differences on the tail ends here with regard to transition planning. These two measures are from the 
APR, again from Fiscal Year 2021, and we're just really demonstrating that NEIS is pretty much on par with 
national averages with regard to the proportion of children who have exited with transition steps and services 
are already documented. Those children had that exit conference done within the required time frames. 
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This next chart is a summary of the exit codes. Again, I think from FY20-21, it is compared to the national 
averages. We saw the most differences in these two numbers were the number of children who were exiting 
Part C going into Part B. That's going to be Part C eligible exiting Part C. Nationally 9.2% exited Part C going 
into Part B, and 30% in Nevada. 

We also saw some differences in comparison to national averages for the proportion of children exiting who 
were withdrawn by their parent or who I suppose NEIS couldn't contact their parents for contact. These 
proportions are just higher on the NEIS side than the national average side. 

There were differences in the proportion of exit codes by race and ethnicity. And again, in our report, I think we 
have a full table that shows us. It was just too busy to put here for this presentation. For example, the 
proportion of children exiting to Part B range from 10 1/2% for children who are native Hawaiian or other 
Pacific Islander, and all the way up to 32.1% for children who are of two (2) or more races. On the other side of 
this is those withdrawals by parents, ranging from 7.1% for American Indian and Alaska Natives to 23.4% for 
children who are Asian or from Asian descent. We found slighter variation and exit codes in terms of the range 
by language characteristics. Here you can see for example, some of these are different by about a percent to 
2%, but others are five to 6% different. So, language again as a factor in how transitions occur. 

We've made some recommendations with respect to outcomes. Some of this comes from what we heard from 
Community Partners and from other stakeholders. If we're referring to the child outcome measures, they're not 
always sure if they're reporting correctly. They could benefit from central training or some form of access to 
centralized policy and procedures that might help them to better understand child outcome reporting. We're not 
necessarily saying that's the reason for the measures that you saw, but this is something that can help people 
in the provider community ensure at least that they're reporting accurately. We made a recommendation to first 
identify the means of making all policies and guidance essentially accessible. We understand that there's a 
variety of ways of doing that today through the Part C manual and through monthly TA calls and so forth. 

We also understand that that some of that information, particularly information through Monthly TA calls may 
be lost to new providers who don't have access. Well, they don't have access to the TA calls. They might have 
access to the information even if providers should share that information administratively, we think that it would 
be better to centralize all that information, so it's centrally accessible, either through the Part C manual or 
through some kind of central online system. We see a lot of this with the developmental disability authorities, 
who will publish system guidance and it will be kind of retrievable online forever. 

We also think that other forms of training can be identified and put out in standard ways and freely accessible. 
We saw in some other states where they have kind of a holistic onboarding training that every provider that 
starts new will take. They may even be required to take it within the first two to three months, but again publicly 
accessible. 

As I mentioned previously, we have a recommendation to leverage NEIDS data when it's available, particularly 
for utilization and things like that. And just to continuously monitor that data for other potential disparities, not 
just those disparities that we've pointed out, those potential disparities and differences that we pointed out to 
others that we may not have been able to evaluate, such as family income. Here we have the recommendation 
to collect family income and we'll probably comment on this in the report. I wasn't aware until this call today 
that you were collecting family income as part of the NEIS system, and so I want to make sure that we reflect 
that and report one way or the other. 

I'll stop now for any additional questions you might have. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward asked, Are there questions right now? I want to thank you for presenting and I know 
hanging out with us all day to learn about this system. Are there other questions right now for Derek and his 
team? When you are ready to share your final report, we'll probably dig into it again at a meeting, or maybe 
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one of our retreats this year to really think about what does that mean for our system and how can the ICC 
support some of those goals? 

Derek Barber stated, we appreciate the time and opportunity to present today. 

Jenna stated, I'm going to turn it over to Sarah for the remaining of her items under item six (6) today, then 
we'll go over to item eight (8) for the Part C reporting. 

b. Nevada Early Intervention Data System (NEIDS) 
Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 

Sarah Horsman-Ploeger, for the record. I will just touch briefly upon our Early Intervention Data System since I 
know we have other pressing things. During the last ICC meeting, I had notified the Council we were about to 
go live. We did successfully go live on October 20, 2023, and that began partial data migration. On December 
1, 2023, all of our providers, community providers and the state, began using NEIDS solely for billing and for 
documentation. We are in the process of testing out a parent portal, so that should be a future roll out to 
families in which they can access their schedule, they can look at reports, their IFSP, as well as continue to 
request their records through their service coordinator as outlined in the IDEA Part C Parent Handbook. 

We're also in the process of discussing with the developer a referral portal for referral sources. 

So far, we've heard some positive feedback. We have had a few bumps along the way as far as billing and 
claims that we are working through to make sure that we are getting all the remittance and insurance payments 
that we can. That is the main update right now for NEIDS. 

Are there any questions? I'll turn it over to Fatima for item C. 

c. Early Intervention Program Developmental Specialist Vacancy Rates 
Fatima Taylor, Health Program Managers 

Fatima Taylor for the record, and I just wanted to give an update on the vacancy rates for the Development 
Specialist (DS) positions on the state program side. We have approximately three (3) vacancies statewide for 
the DS position. We have been able to fill those positions but are still challenged by the high caseloads. We 
are hoping to fill the remaining vacancies, which will help us as we look at meeting the demands with the 
referrals coming in. Any questions? 

d. Early Intervention In-Person and Telehealth Report 
Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 

Danielle Race, we ran the report for the quarter one (1) of the new year. This is the report for telehealth for in 
person and telehealth throughout the year. We were able to get to a years’ worth of data to compare the prior 
year to the current year. Since last fiscal year, most of the services have declined, especially telehealth, go 
ahead and go down to the comparison for that one. There's the comparison for June of 2023, where most of 
the state is consistent, and then there's the comparison to this year where everything pretty much went down. 

e. Early Intervention Delayed Services Report 
Fatima Taylor, Health Program Managers 

Fatima Taylor, for delayed services, I don't have the actual report for the different regions on the state program 
side. We do have some delayed services. When we look at Elko, Ely, Winnemucca, and Las Vegas, we have 
some waits with vision services and we're still recruiting, and then using internal resources of telehealth 
options when a family gives consent and it's appropriate to utilize. In our Carson and Reno are we have vision 
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services that have a delay. They are also dealing with feeding and nutrition services that have delays in getting 
started. We have stated recruiting for those positions, offering makeups and telehealth where appropriate. If 
we have any flexibilities or efficiencies we may want to implement, we do reach out to Part C for prior approval. 
Are there any questions? 

Melissa Slayden, I don't have questions on the delayed services. I did want to offer a little bit of information if 
that’s okay with the ADSD administration. Fatima Taylor agreed. In our new system, NEIDS, it does allow us to 
track automatically within the system whether services have been delayed and whether IFSP's are over the 45 
days. Because we are still technically in transition with our data system, their services show as delayed 
because we started with all December services for billing. So, there's a strange bridge there that has 
happened. Until all the data are completely current, we won't be able to use those timely service delivery 
reports as well as we would like. TRAC didn't offer us the opportunity for tracking timely service delivery like we 
see in indicator one. That's why those data always come from comprehensive monitoring. I'll let you folks 
answer Robins question, but for the CP's, everyone was asked to self-report to the Part C Office for any delays 
because those were tracked outside of TRAC. I don't have data in the system at this point that I would call 
reliable for timely service delivery because we had to actively step from a point in time system to another point 
in time system. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Robin has a question, if you can answer. Any services in the other programs that 
children are waiting for? Fatima Taylor asked, when you say other programs Robin, do you mean community 
providers or other state programs? Robin Kincaid answered I mean both. 

Fatima Taylor answered, we do self-report our data to Part C, so they are abreast of our delayed services. And 
then for the community providers, we on the state side don't track that, but they've been encouraged to reach 
out to Part C as well with that information and get support from Part C on efficiencies if needed. 

Mary Garrison stated, all CP's and state programs provide that data to the Part C office. The only one that I 
had is what is shown here in the packet. I did request updates from programs, I did not any, besides the one 
that I did include. If any programs are on the call that have delayed services that they would like to report, I 
would suggest you do it at this time because we did not receive them in our office. 

f. Early Intervention Program Highlights 
Sarah Horsman, Health Program Managers 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, I'm going to hand it over to Sarah. Sarah Horsman-Ploeger shared, this could be for 
read only since programs submitted their own. But if there's any specific questions, let us know. Jenna 
Weglarz-Ward stated, thanks to all the programs that sent in those updates. Those are helpful for us to get an 
idea of what's happening. 

VII. Review, Discuss, and Approve the State Performance Plan (SPP)/Annual Performance Report 
(APR) Indicators 1-11 (Indicator 11: State Systemic Improvement Plan (SSIP)) Due to the Office 
of Special Education Programs (OSEP) February 1, 2024; ICC APR for Submission to 
Governor’s Office (For Possible Action) 

Lori Ann Malina-Lovell, Nevada Part C Coordinator 
Melissa Slayden, Part C Data Manager 

Thank you very much Jenna, this is Lori Ann, for the record. I see Melissa is also on ready to share out. Thank 
you everyone for your patience with us. Again, we don't believe that this issue will continue into next year's 
review, and so we hope that this will be the last and final time of having to ask our ICC to bear with us. If we 
could please scroll up to indicator three (3) for child outcome. 

This is that six (6) part Indicator three (3), and we have this information here for you. Indicator 3A1 is also the 
same information that is inputted for indicator 11, the state systemic improvement plan (SSIP). For indicator 
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3A1, we were pleased that the EI system met the target with no slippage and likely exceeding the national data 
average for this indicator at 80.02%. Melissa, go ahead and share out and feel free to go through these if you 
would like to take the lead on the this just for the sake of time. 

Melissa L. Slayden shared, the spreadsheet for calculating these has about 80 hidden columns that I'm not 
allowed to touch. All the calculations match the calculations for OSEP because it came from ITCA. And so how 
we get there, I can't quite tell you. I know that there's five (5) areas of growth. We met the target without 
slippage in the first section. 

So last year, for instance, our outcome B2 data, those infants functioning with in age expectations by the time 
they turned 3 or exited, dropped from 33.87% to 26.77%. Because we're looking at a 100% scale, and that 
slippage is more than 1%, then that is where our slippage definition comes from. 

Overall, the system is showing that we did not meet the target, and we had slippage for the entire indicator 
because of the way that it's measured inside the eMAPS portal system. Even though we did well, we didn't 
meet our targets. 

Lori Ann Malina Lovell, thank you, Melissa. Let's move on to the next indicator that you all were waiting on 
information for, which was indicator 8B. 

This is Melissa Slayden, 8B in the previous year was down to 54% for notifications. The current fiscal year for 
reporting, we came up to 97.16%. I do want to check the last 66 kids. I want to make sure that they weren't late 
referrals or anything. I would hate to hold that against the state if they didn't belong in there, but those numbers 
are based on our exits. What age they exit at, and the notification. 

Thank you, Melissa. This is Lori Ann for the record, and so the data that you were waiting to view is there 
under Indicator 8B, which did not meet target, but there was no slippage at 97.16%. Of the number of toddlers 
with disabilities exiting Part C, where notification to the Local Educational Agency or the school districts 
occurred at least 90 days prior to their third birthday. There is indicator 11, which was also that information we 
wanted to share with the ICC, and which now is available as we had shared from Indicator 3A. Amazing 
progress for Nevada, probably our highest result yet since having developed this at 80.12% for social 
emotional development. This again is regarding those children who entered or exited the program below age 
expectations, and the percent who substantially increased their rate of growth by the time they turned 3. So 
from the time that these children entered the system they were performing below their age level, but by the 
time they had exited, they had substantial increased rate of growth by the time they turned 3, or exiting the 
program. This is regarding growth in social emotional development. This is a huge testament to the programs 
and the wonderful work occurring across the state. 

This concludes the updates. The ICC now has all data before you and we would like to see if you have any 
questions before the ICC considers moving to vote to certify the APR. Thank you again everyone for your time. 
There were no questions. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward addressed the council, I would entertain a motion to move forward with certifying this 
report. 

Motion: Certify Annual Performance Report as Presented 
First: Assemblywoman Tracy Brown-May 
Second: Robin Kincaid 
PASSED 
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VIII. IDEA Part C Information and Reports (Information Only) 
a. Project Assist Report 

This is Lori Ann Malina-Lovell for the record. At this time, we usually do report out about our Part C updates, 
but we wanted to provide an update that the APR indicators that were pending information are now completed. 
We want to thank Melissa Slayden for her diligence. She has been pulled in many directions, especially with 
NEIDS requiring a lot of attention. Thank you again to the Council and everyone in this meeting for your 
patience while we caught with those last pieces of data. I'd like to ask; would you like us to proceed with our 
Part C updates or would you like to use a flexible agenda and review those remaining pieces? Jenna Weglarz-
Ward, I think we should go through the Part C reports quickly so we make sure we get this out of the way. 
Mary Garrison informed the council that the project assist report file has been corrupted, which was a shock to 
find. At the same time, it leads me to something that we've been wanting to do. We would like to update our 
reporting on project assist. Many of the Council members who have been here for some time know that our 
previous Administrative Assistant III (AAIII), Dan Dinnell, was our family support and resource specialist. He 
created a report, which had the date of the phone call and what type of referral it was, which wasn't specific. It 
didn't quite give us the information that we were hoping that we could report on. Irma Gomez, Administrative 
Assistant II (AAII), has been fielding those calls as they come into our office. We are in the process of hiring a 
new AAIII. We just got the list this week to hire that position. My hope is that when we recreate our new log, it 
can encompass all the data that we need. I will be sending an email, blind copied to all Council members, 
requesting specific information on what you may want to see related to project assist phone calls. We do send 
a lot of referrals to the early intervention system, but we get calls about things that aren't related to early 
intervention as well. As many of you know, that wasn't properly logged in the previous log that we had. Calls 
were logged, but it wasn't specific enough to tell us what kind of calls we are getting. I think that it is important 
for us to know if we're getting a lot of Katie Beckett phone calls, which we do. We can't necessarily fill out that 
paperwork, but there is an entire department that can assist with that process. So if we see that, let's say 
hypothetically 15% of our calls are for people requesting assistance with Katie Beckett paperwork, then we can 
use that data to better support families and get them the resources that they need. I know that was long 
winded, but I would like to reach out to the Council and ask for some input on what you may want to see. I will 
draft a first draft a log with the data that we would like to collect and send that out and ask for your input on 
what else you may want to see. Robin Kincaid put a description of project assist in the chat for everyone to 
see. 

This is Lori Ann Malina-Lovell, I just wanted to add something quickly; the Project Assist calls that come in and 
are routed to me usually are related to community inquiries from individuals who are seeking to join the EI 
landscape as a therapist, as a program provider, or just seeking information about how to become a 
comprehensive EI program. Those requests will come in from time to time and I will route those, or my team 
will route those over to ADSD who provides the oversight for the day-to-day direct services of early 
intervention. 

b. Complaint Log 

Lori Ann Malina-Lovell continued, at this time, as we always do, we provide updates on complaints and 
concerns in the system. This is a standing agenda item for the ICC, by request. This is also a standing agenda 
item at our local statewide technical assistance meetings with programs. Sharing out today will be our 
Developmental Specialist, Program Liaisons, Iandia and Pam. The information is deidentified. We don't share 
information on families, as we keep the details of their cases confidential. Pam, are you able to share out? 

Pam Silva, for the record, we have three (3) complaints to update you on today. The first one was from a rural 
program. The investigation was completed in February of 2023, as the program had completed their corrective 
action plan. All areas were addressed, which were to do with physical therapy being provided that in the 
natural environment. That was fully corrected and closed out November 30, 2023. 
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The next two complaints are from December 2023. They are considered complaints for Fiscal Year 2024. The 
first is from a rural program and due to provider shortages. The program was not able to provide their Speech 
Therapy assessment in a timely manner. That complaint was received by our office October 2, 2023. The 
investigation took place and was completed December 1, 2023, and the Speech Therapy assessment did 
occur. There were compensatory services owed to the family, which are ongoing at this time, and the program 
has a corrective action plan that they are currently working on. That is the first complaint for State Fiscal Year 
2024. 

And then the second one was received by our office on October 20, 2023, regarding a program in the Reno 
area, that was not able to provide adequate vision and orientation and mobility services for a child. That 
investigation started on October 20, 2023, and was completed December 19th, 2023. There are compensatory 
services owed to the family. The program is meeting with the family to discuss delivery of those compensatory 
services and the ongoing method of service delivery. The program and family entered mediation in December 
of 2023, but did not come to a resolution. Questions? 

Robin Kincaid asked, is there a time frame that the program must develop their corrective action plan? 
Sometimes we see in other states they have 30 days once the decision or the investigation is complete, and 
they're asked to do a corrective action plan. Have you implemented any time frame for the program to develop 
their corrective action plan? Pam answered, I can say that for the prior one we did, we had a 30-day window 
that we met with the program and then they started their corrective action plan, which they have a year to 
complete. 

Lori Ann Malina Lovell explained, I was the lead mediation coordinator for the most recent case there before 
you, complaint number 202402, and India was the lead complaint investigator. Just as Pam had shared, 
programs are required by IDEA federal regulations to complete corrective action plans within one (1) year from 
the date of the report. As soon as possible is encouraged, and so our office directed the program to meet with 
us within 30 days from that report. We had our first corrective action plan meeting on January 12, 2024, with 
the program. That does meet that 30-day timeline. Although that is not a federal requirement, it is good 
practice to have timely follow up and it is my understanding that the next follow up with the program will be this 
week on January 31, 2024, through written correspondence. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward thanked Lori Ann and asked if there are any other questions about the complaint log. 
There were no additional questions. We can move on to some highlights of the yellow bar report. 

c. Yellow Bar Report 

Melissa Slayden shared; I want to point out we have a few issues with the Yellow Bar Report. Some of them 
are that we are in a 2024 and Excel still can't read to people and so much of our data comes through in this 
format. So, these are a nightmare when we go to remediate these for folks with visual impairments. We do use 
these for our Annual Performance Report (APR). This is the FY23 data, so this is the data that ended in June 
of last year with our new IFSP’s. Here's where the Continuum closed. I didn't add Positively Kids because they 
still had children who were exiting during the time of their closure in spring of last year. In the next data set you 
won't see either of those, but you will see Theraplay. One other thing to note here is that I will no longer be 
putting those children who have passed quarterly, and they will not be reported when associated with exits 
from each program. I know that we've been doing that for at least a decade before I came on, but it gets far too 
close to any kind of HIPPA violation for me. This would allow us to zero in far too easily for those children who 
passed. 

All our exit data includes an exit reason, as well as sex, race, and ethnicity. Those pieces won't be shared with 
you because they belong to the system and the government and those private families. Those were the things 
to note on here and then our transition data. The closures of the Continuum and Positively Kids had an impact 
on the system for both transitions and for those children with their 45-day timelines because of the pressure it 
put on the rest of the system as they went through their termination and closure processes. This is the 
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abridged version today, and next time that we see you your data will be coming from TRAC for the first quarter 
because those data still live there. Quarter two (2) data are going to look a little different because of the bridge 
that we had to make. October 20, 2023, NEIDS launched. December 1, 2023, billing started in NEIDS. The 
parent portal is coming soon and so that will affect things to a lesser extent. With the movement of records 
across those two (2) systems for that second quarter, those data are going to take longer, and they'll probably 
express just slightly differently. I would like to have these as documents that can be remediated much more 
quickly, while still giving you the information that you want for all these pieces that lend themselves to our 
indicators. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward thanked Melissa and stated, I think we can always talk about what's most useful and how 
to share data. 

d. Early Intervention Professional Development Center Update 
1. Number of current learners versus possible Developmental Specialists in the Early 

Intervention System 

Lori Ann Malina-Lovell stated, thanks, Jenna, and thank you, Melissa, for sharing out. I'll try to keep these 
comments brief because we did hear significant testimony today already about the Professional Development 
(PD) Center, but we want to invite anyone who's interested to attend the graduation and professional capstone 
share out if you would like to observe, contribute feedback, evaluate, or even replicate the work that is being 
done with the PD center. The learners are working very diligently and will be presenting their capstones during 
our virtual classes during late March and early April. We're very excited, this will be our first graduating cohort. 
They will go on, upon successful completion, to earn their alternative certification, which is an equivalent to an 
endorsement for their positions. 

The second cohort is scheduled to graduate July to August 2024, and a third cohort will begin in March with 
expected graduation in April 2025. 

They're very innovative and very exciting and we have already started with presentation proposals of this grow 
your own initiative, including some highlights of the professional EI capstones from the learners. We sent a 
proposal for a local conference with the Aging and Disability Services Division that is scheduled for April 2024. 
We don't know yet if we've been selected, but it was a great experience to at least apply for consideration and 
we also hope to apply for consideration in presenting at the upcoming Division of Early Childhood (DEC) 
Conference in September 2024. We may be reaching out to you, Jenna, as you so graciously and generously 
offered to review proposals prior to those being sent to the DEC. That is the upcoming activities for PD Center. 
We will invite our new PD Center director during April 2024. Does anyone have any questions about the PT 
center? 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward shared, there have been some recommendations to changing the state licensure for 
early childhood special education, which would impact those people who are trying to use the alternative 
certification to eventually get a full teacher license. They haven't gone through yet. They were just introduced 
this month, so we'll keep an eye on those. 

Lori Ann Malina-Lovell thanked Jenna. We wanted to certainly make sure that we're remaining comparable to 
what the Department of Education is requiring. So, thank you for letting us know about that. We do keep 
updated as best as possible in our collaboration with the Department of Education and their office of Educator 
Licensure. We have most recently been in touch with their director, Jeff Briske, regarding our PD assurances, 
which are updated annually. 

Lastly, we'll move to different differentiate monitoring and supports. 

e. Differentiated Monitoring and Supports (DMS) Update 
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This is Lori Ann for the record. The Differentiated Monitoring Services and Supports or DMS was the federal 
monitoring that occurred within the last few years and culminated with an onsite visit by the Office of Special 
Education Programs (OSEP) staff during November of last year. We want to thank again everyone who 
participated in that stakeholder engagement and any interviews or forums among families, personnel, and 
leadership, including administration. We had a lot of great takeaways. 

We were very mindful of the areas that we need to improve upon and appreciated the technical assistance 
from OSEP. We look forward to reading and sharing with you their report when they do release that. That is 
expected within 90 days from their visit, which should be end of March 2024. I look forward to that share out 
during the next quarterly ICC meeting in April 2024. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward, so now we're going to circle back to item seven (7), the APR. 

IX. Public Comment (No action may be taken upon a matter raised under public comment period unless the matter itself has been 

specifically included on an agenda as an action item. To provide public comment telephonically, dial 775-321-6111. When prompted to 
provide the Meeting ID, enter 297 638 498 746. Comments will be limited to five (5) minutes per person. Persons making comment will 
be asked to begin by stating their name for the record and to spell their last name and provide the secretary with written comments.) 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward asked, is there any public comment for today? 

Public Comment: Good afternoon, everyone. My name is Phillip Mannelly, and I think I'd be remiss if I didn't 
provide just a brief public comment. My son is one of the folks in the complaint here. The NEIS Reno 
complaint, and in that update, it says the program has a meeting scheduled with the family to discuss delivery 
of compensatory services and ongoing method and service delivery, and so my public comment is just an 
update there. There was a meeting, and we were told we won't be provided any compensatory services until 
someone is hired in that position. We've been hearing the same thing for many, many months, and so there's a 
little discouraging to say the least. 

Philip Mannelly continued, but like I said, I would feel remiss if I did not provide this group with an update in 
that regard. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward thanked Mr. Mannelly for his comment. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward provided public comment. OSEP released a new inclusion statement in November 2023. 
There's a new Early Childhood Inclusion Policy statement that's really fantastic. I encourage you all to read it, 
so I'm happy to share that if people need help finding it. You can look it up publicly as well, but it gives us some 
thinking about setting tone for what we want to do. It gives us some great reminders of what could be 
happening, and examples of things that could happen in other states, any other public comment? 

X. Schedule Future 2024 Meetings (For Possible Action) 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

Robin Kincaid stated, I have some agenda items that I would like for the next meeting. Can I email them to 
Mary or to Jenna? Jenna Weglarz-Ward answered, yes. 

Robin Kincaid shared; I have eight (8) agenda items that I would like to propose that go on the agenda. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward asked, Any other members? 

Mary Garrison, for the record, I listed this topic as future meetings for this year because we did have an interim 
meeting in December 2023 where we reconvene to discuss bylaws. I'm thinking you all would like to continue 
to do that. Just let me know and we can schedule that. The next quarterly meeting would typically run in the 
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April time frame, and then we can schedule going forward. I would love if the council would consider doing an 
additional retreat in the month of July. 

I have a list for April topics, but again, anything that comes up, please send to Doctor Jenna Weglarz-Ward 
and myself, and we would be happy to review and ensure that anything you would like to discuss is on the 
agenda. As of right now I have included discuss adding a subcommittee for finding new members, but Jenna 
and I will talk about that a little further. I will also send out that membership list again. I'll be including the 
December 2023 and January 2024 minutes. We will send the final approved APR, and I know that there was 
some discussion about that DMS report OSEP. That will be available by your April meeting. I will provide 
membership updates. I did hear that you may want to look at HMA's final report. Some of the follow up items 
that may end up on the agenda as well is a letterhead with the requested and approved script for the SOGI 
information. We will also be sending out our new project assist reporting template. I will also include a project 
assist report in the April meeting. I'm also sending the link for the Part C budget comment period. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward reminded those in attendance that public comments can also be submitted in writing, but 
no action can be made on comments. Jenna asked for any other comments. 

Sarah Horsman-Ploeger asked I know in the last in the October meeting, we were just or there was discussion 
about moving some of the subcommittees that haven't met in a while to work groups. Can that be a follow up 
that we can have? I know there was a lot of things made to cover today. Mary Garrison shared that there is 
information regarding that, so yes, we can discuss. 

Hi, this is Lori Ann, for the record, I wanted to thank everyone again for being with us for this very long 
meeting. Thank you to all who are involved in the council and thank you to those who joined to provide 
observation or public comment. We appreciate each and every one of you, and I also wanted to ask when 
scheduling the next meeting, if we could look at the dates so that they don't conflict with events occurring in the 
system. For example, the ADSD conference is scheduled for mid-April. I just want to be mindful of not 
scheduling on those dates but thank you again everyone. 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward and several members requested a poll be sent to select dates. 

XI. Adjournment 
Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Ph.D., ICC Chair 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward closed the meeting, I want to thank everyone from the public that joined today, it was a 
long meeting. I really appreciate everyone coming and know that we do have vacancies on the ICC. If you're 
joining as a public member, and you're interested in membership, but you're not sure, feel free to contact 
myself or Mary to do that. But otherwise, we've completed our agenda. I'm going to move to adjourn at 3:57 
pm. 
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Joe Lombardo 
Governor 

DEPARTMENT OF 
HEALTH AND HUMAN SERVICES 

DIRECTOR’S OFFICE 
Helping people. It’s who we are and what we do. 

Richard Whitley,MS 
Director 

30 April 2024 

Dear Department of Health and Human Services, Directors Office, 

I am writing on behalf of Nevada’s Part C Interagency Coordinating Council (ICC). As 
required by the Individuals with Disabilities Education Act, the purpose of this 
multidisciplinary state council is to advise and assist the Nevada Department of 
Health and Human Services in the development of and implementation of a 
statewide system of early intervention services for young children ages birth to 36 
months with developmental delays or disabilities and their families. 

As a council we have responded to the feedback of early intervention leaders, 
providers, and families on the recent passing of Nevada Revised Statutes (NRS) 
239B.022-239B.026 that aims to more accurately collect data on sexual orientation 
and gender identity (SOGI) of those receiving governmental services. As a council, 
we applaud the state for taking steps to create a more equitable environment for all 
Nevadans. We also identified that addressing SOGI data for infants and toddlers 
receiving Part C services may need additional information to families. Therefore, we 
have developed a script that providers can use with families in Part C during the 
SOGI data collection process: 

Recently, Nevada passed legislation that would help to better serve members of the 
LGBTQIA+ population. All governmental agencies, including Nevada Early 
Intervention Services, are required to ask families the following three questions 
about their young child.  All information gathered is confidential.  At any point, 
families who are not comfortable answering these questions can choose "Prefer not 
to disclose. 

We ask that you consider removing this requirement for children entering the Early 
Intervention system, or approve the script drafted by the ICC. 

If you have questions, please feel free to contact me. 

Thank you. 

Dr. Jenna Weglarz-Ward 

Chair, Nevada Part C Interagency Coordinating Council 

jenna.weglarz-ward@unlv.edu (702) 895-1112 

INTERAGENCY COORDINATING 
COUNCIL 

1000 E. William St., Suite 105 
Carson City, Nevada 89701 

(775) 687-0587 Phone 
(775) 687-0599 Fax 

Advocacy 
Robin Kincaid, Nevada Parents Encouraging 

Parents 
Catherine Nielson, Nevada Governor’s Council 

on Developmental Disabilities 
Kate Osti, Nevada Disability Advocacy and Law 

Center 

Native American Representative 
Karen Shaw, Washoe County School District 

Office of the Coordinator of 
Education of Homeless Children 
Vacant, Nevada Department of Education 

Parents 
Brittany Toth, Southern Region 

Personnel Preparation 
Janice Lee, University of Nevada, Reno 
Dr. Jenna Weglarz-Ward, Co-Chair, University of 

Nevada, Las Vegas 

Public/Private Service Providers 
Sandra LaPalm, Nevada Early Intervention 

Services, Northeast 
Sarah Horsman-Ploeger, Nevada Early 

Intervention Services, Northwest 
Julie Dame, Nevada Early Intervention Services, 

South 

State Health Insurance Agency 
David Cassetty, Division of Insurance 

State Legislature 
David Cassetty, State of Nevada Senate 

State Mental Health Agency 
Rhonda Lawrence, Division of Child & Family 

Services 
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Child Find Subcommittee 

Vision Statement: 
All children with developmental disabilities or special needs in Nevada will be provided opportunities and supports to participate as fully as possible 
in the typical places and activities of their families and communities in order to achieve optimal health and development. 

Mission Statement: 
The mission of the ICC is to support and assist with the ongoing development and implementation of quality statewide early intervention services 
for young children with disabilities and their families.  To accomplish this mission, the ICC will: 
• Advise and assist the state lead agency in the development, implementation, and evaluation of policies and procedures. 
• Commit to a Part C service system where all providers and stakeholders at the state and local levels participate in a comprehensive partnership 

to maximize outcomes for children and families. 

Member Role Contact information 

Marnie Lancz EI Community Partner Member- TMG Phone: 702-556-3132 
Email: mlanca@tmgnv.com 

Sarah Sills NEIS-NW Early Intervention Supervisor Phone: 775-688-1341 
Email: SarahSills@adsd.nv.gov 

Cherish King NEIS-S Early Intervention Supervisor Phone: 702-486-7670 
Email: clking@adsd.nv.gov 

Marty Elquist The Children’s Cabinet Department 
Director, Reno 

Phone: 775-856-6200 
Email: melquist@childrenscabinet.org 

Karen Frisk NEIS-NE Early Intervention Supervisor Phone: 775-753-1214 
Email: kfrisk@adsd.nv.gov 

*Sarah Horsman-Ploeger NEIS-North Program Manager Phone: shorsmanploeger@adsd.nv.gov 
Email: (775) 687-9723 

*Robin Kincaid Nevada Parents Encouraging Parents 
(PEP)- Las Vegas 

Phone: 702-388-8899 
Email: rkincaid@nvpep.org 

*Janice Lee Nevada TACSEI, UNR NCED Phone: 775-682-9065 
Email: janicelee@unr.edu 

Debra Vigil University of Nevada, Reno Phone: 775-682-7019 
Email: dvigil@unr.edu 

Patrice Gardner Head Start State Collaboration Director, 
NV Dept. of Education 

Phone: 702-668-4325 
Email: pmgardner@doe.nv.gov 
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*Jenna Weglarz-Ward Personnel Preparation, UNLV Phone: 702-784-1112 
Email: jenna.weglarz-ward@unlv.edu 

*Rhonda Lawrence Children’s Behavioral Services, DCFS, 
State Mental Health Representative 

Phone: 775-688-1600 
Email: rlawrence@dcfs.nv.gov 

*Karen Shaw Teacher, Washoe County School District, 
Native American Representative 

Phone: 
Email: Kshaw@washoeschools.net 

Information only listed below: 
Rique Robb Deputy Administrator- ADSD Phone: 775-687-4210 

Email: riquerobb@adsd.nv.gov 
Paula Hammack Chief Strategy Officer- Positively Kids Email:  paulahammack@positivelykids.org 

*ICC Member 
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Family Support Resource Subcommittee 

Vision Statement: 
All children with developmental disabilities or special needs in Nevada will be provided opportunities and supports to participate as fully as possible 
in the typical places and activities of their families and communities in order to achieve optimal health and development. 

Mission Statement: 
The mission of the ICC is to support and assist with the ongoing development and implementation of quality statewide early intervention services 
for young children with disabilities and their families.  To accomplish this mission, the ICC will: 
• Advise and assist the state lead agency in the development, implementation, and evaluation of policies and procedures. 
• Commit to a Part C service system where all providers and stakeholders at the state and local levels participate in a comprehensive partnership 

to maximize outcomes for children and families. 

Membership 

Member Role Contact information 

Robin Kincaid Member Phone: (702) 388-8899 
Email: rkincaid@nvpep.org 

Martha Estrada Member (Non-ICC) Phone: 
Email: havanflor@yahoo.com 

Heiki Ruduenaruer-Plummer Member (Non-ICC) Phone: 
Email: ruedenau@unlv.nevada.edu 
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Equity Subcommittee 

Vision Statement: 
All children with developmental disabilities or special needs in Nevada will be provided opportunities and supports to participate as fully as possible 
in the typical places and activities of their families and communities in order to achieve optimal health and development. 

Mission Statement: 
The mission of the ICC is to support and assist with the ongoing development and implementation of quality statewide early intervention services 
for young children with disabilities and their families.  To accomplish this mission, the ICC will: 
• Advise and assist the state lead agency in the development, implementation, and evaluation of policies and procedures. 
• Commit to a Part C service system where all providers and stakeholders at the state and local levels participate in a comprehensive partnership 

to maximize outcomes for children and families. 

Committee Membership 

Member Role Contact information 

Abbie Chalupnik Co-Chair achalupnik@adsd.nv.gov 
Andre’ Haynes Armed Forces Chamber ah@armedforceschamber.com 

Dominique Seck COVID-19 Program Coordinator dseck@dhhs.nv.gov 
Fatima Taylor Clinical Program Manager 2 ftaylor@adsd.nv.gov 

Jenna Weglarz-Ward University of Nevada, Las Vegas Jenna.weglarz-ward@unlv.edu 
Jessica Roew Health Program Manager 2 jroew@adsd.nv.gov 
Karen Frisk Developmental Specialist 4 kfrisk@adsd.nv.gov 
Karen Shaw Tribal Liaison kashaw@plpt.nsn.us 

Kelissa Plett-Merritt Community Partner Kelissa.plett-merritt@capabilityhealth.org 
Ny Lam Community Partner Ny.lam@capabilityhealth.org 

Patrice M. Gardner Department of Education pmgardner@doe.nv.gov 
Robert Burns Community Partner rburns@tmgnv.com 
Robin Kincaid NV PEP rkincaid@nvpep.org 

Sandra LaPalm Developmental Specialist 4 slapalm@adsd.nv.gov 
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The tables below show the count of CAPTA related monthly referrals by region organized by fiscal year. 

These counts include direct CAPTA related referrals made to Early Intervention Services. 

FY2024 To Date 

South*  NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  47 6 2 55 

August 41 6 2 49 

September 44 5 1 50 

October 43 5 0 48 

November 30 8 1 39 

December 31 7 1 39 

January 41 4 1 46 

February 29 6 3 38 

March 19*  8 2 10 

April 

May 

June 

Regional Total 325 55 13 393 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 

*LV CAPTA referrals were entered after report date 

FY2023 

South NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  65 7 5 77 

August 88 12 6 106 

September 76 10 5 91 

October 63 3 11 77 

November 78 9 2 89 

December 44 14 3 61 

January 37 14 6 57 

February 39 6 2 47 

March 44 10 1 55 

April 30 9 2 41 

May 30 5 1 36 

June 49 3 2 54 

Regional Total 643 102 46 791 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 
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FY2022 

South NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  104 7 4 115 

August 103 10 2 115 

September 89 4 2 95 

October 61 6 5 72 

November 52 5 3 60 

December 66 5 5 76 

January 70 10 6 86 

February 72 6 5 83 

March 94 8 0 102 

April 63 15 3 81 

May 59 11 3 73 

June 82 7 13 102 

Regional Total 915 94 51 1,060 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 

FY2021 

South NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  39 12 7 58 

August 47 8 6 61 

September 36 13 5 54 

October 37 5 3 45 

November 45 10 4 59 

December 64 15 2 81 

January 71 8 5 84 

February 78 15 5 98 

March 96 8 5 109 

April 73 11 7 91 

May 79 11 5 95 

June 125 6 2 133 

Regional Total 790 122 56 968 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 
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FY2020 

South NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  52 7 3 62 

August 47 9 5 61 

September 32 12 3 47 

October 22 10 6 38 

November 25 7 7 39 

December 31 20 3 54 

January 58 8 6 72 

February 57 14 7 78 

March 26 13 4 43 

April 40 9 6 55 

May 32 17 3 52 

June 49 11 5 65 

Regional Total 471 137 58 666 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 

FY2019 

South NW Reno Rural Monthly Total 

July  65 10 5 80 

August 67 14 9 81 

September 70 12 13 82 

October 112 21 3 133 

November 58 8 4 66 

December 44 10 8 54 

January 80 16 7 96 

February 46 6 4 52 

March 49 13 7 62 

April 65 11 8 76 

May 46 7 5 53 

June 43 7 3 50 

Regional Total 745 135 76 885 

Rural includes Carson City and outlying areas plus the NE Region outlying areas including Elko, Ely, and 

Winnemucca. 



Quarterly Program Highlights 
January 1, 2024 - March 31, 2024 

MDDA Updates: 

• We recently hired a full-�me Occupa�onal Therapist. 
• Our recruitment effort con�nues regarding hiring a vision teacher. 

Theraplay Solu�on Updates: 

• Theraplay Solu�ons is happy to report that we made it through Part C monitoring! 
• We con�nue to serve Southern Nevada families with services from some of the best therapists and with very litle wait �me 

from referral to ini�al services. 
• We also have been able to establish a consistent evalua�on schedule through the au�sm clinic. 
• The transi�on and use of NEIDS con�nues, and we are feeling more and more confident in the system. 
• We celebrate our amazing therapists and developmental staff and have started monthly lunches in order to facilitate even 

more teamwork and ge�ng to know each other in this mobile career. 
• We con�nue to struggle with providing vision services to the handful of families wai�ng for them, as we have not been able 

to find any available providers. 
• We look forward to celebra�ng many, many more years as a provider of Early Interven�on services with the state of Nevada! 

NEIS South: 

1. Outreach Ac�vi�es & Community Collabora�ons 

• UMC Those Happy Days Family Road Safety Event 
• GiGi fit Walk 

• NEIS flyers dropped off at mul�ple daycare centers/preschool. 



2. Interagency Coordina�ng Council (ICC) Ac�vi�es 

3. Trainings 

NEIS Staff attended the following: 
• DAYC-2 training for new Developmental Specialists 
• HELP training for new Developmental Specialists 
• Mentor training for new Developmental Specialists 

Therapy Management Group 

PROGRAM HIGHLIGHTS – APRIL 2024 
THERAPY MANAGEMENT GROUP CONTINUES TO PROVIDE SERVICES IN NORTHWESTERN AND SOUTHERN NEVADA. 
• TMG is the largest community provider in Nevada. 
• TMG is conducting weekly developmental playgroups in Las Vegas 
• TMG had three Developmental Specialists who completed the PD DS Training Series 
• TMG is a NCPMI implementation site. We have 4 practioner coaches and have had all our DS staff complete the eModule. 
• TMG currently has 7 interns from four different universities. 

EVENTS 
• OT doctoral student held a 5-part Sensory Processing Differences training for TMG parents. 
• Career Day at Coral Cadence 
• TMG participated in the Nellis Air Force Base Child & Youth Conference 4/6/24 
• TMG Las Vegas Family Picnic 4/12/24 



Nevada Early Interven�on Professional Development Center 
Lori Ann Malina-Lovell and Maya Raimondi 

a. Cohort 1 Gradua�on, April 2, 2024: 

• Gradua�on Numbers: 
o 19 Learners Gradua�ng 
o 439 Total number of EI Families with con�nuity of services across the combined caseload, 
o $8,904 - $14,953 savings to each Learner 
o $169,176 - $284,107 savings for Cohort 1 Learners 

d. Evalua�on and Outcomes: 

Personal Statements from Cohort 1 Graduates: 

• This is a great way to get the training and licensure required by the State of Nevada, in a way that allows you to 
con�nue working without having to pay for university classes and works with your daily schedule. 

• These courses directly impacted my work performance! I learned new informa�on and had reminders of past 
knowledge that made me do a beter job with my families. This course flowed easily and due to the ability to do 
this during work hours made me less stressed out as well as having ample opportuni�es to have discourse with 
my co-workers to beter understand the needs of this job. 

• As both someone enrolled in the class and an owner of a program enrolling staff, we could not do this without 
you. 

• Thank you for helping us get our endorsement at no cost. This has helped me stay focused on my studies and 
keep growing in my line of field. 

• Grateful that this was free and was supported by many. 
• For someone who is just star�ng this posi�on, I feel that it would be significant. Since it is my second year in 

this posi�on, I felt that a lot of the informa�on I already knew. So possibly thinking about introducing this 
course when people are hired a�er 90 days would be a beter op�on in my opinion. 

• Thank you for crea�ng this DS series and including this during our work hours. This truly helped me be able to 
complete this course during my busy work and home life schedule. Also, this would be a beneficial for new DS 



workers or new staff who are just beginning working with children and families. Outcomes are my downfall so 
that would of been great to work on that more. 

• Being able to par�cipate in the cohort series at no cost was beneficial for my career, especially considering the 
impact of infla�on and the availability of �me during the workday. 

• I'm so grateful to have been a part of this cohort.  I started here at NEIS in 2006 as a Teacher Assistant followed 
by a PSI, Public Service Intern, and current day as a Developmental Specialist. I've seen so many people come 
and go due to the impact of not mee�ng the 3-year agreement for acquiring and mee�ng the specific 
educa�onal milestone. I would definitely recommend this opportunity for others! Thank you to everyone and 
their involvement with crea�ng this cohort series. 

• The DS Series op�on provided me with the opportunity to con�nue to serve my community and the children 
within NEIS. I was coming up on the end of my 3rd year with NEIS when this program was offered, and it helped 
me retain my employment. It is very important that this program con�nues to provide others with the same no 
cost op�on to keep this posi�on and con�nue to serve children within NEIS. I am very apprecia�ve and 
thankful. 

• I think the endorsement should be included at the beginning of each new hire training along with NEIS 
protocols/policies. 

• It takes great leaders to create change! Throughout this course, I have witnessed the dedica�on and 
uncondi�onal support from the PD Center, not only to increase our knowledge in the field but also to 
encourage the co-crea�on of culturally responsive prac�ces that foster the empowerment of the community 
we serve. 



Program Issue Complaint 

Number 

Date Filed 60 day 

Timeline 

Investigator Report 

Released 

Corrective Action Due 

by 

Received Part C 

Response 

Follow-up CA 

Due 

Child 

Resolution 

System Resolution Complaint 

Closed 

System Resolution 

NEIS NE 

Failure to 

provide PT 

in the 

natural 

environme 

nt 202302 11/15/22 1/14/2023 

PT services to 

transition back 

into the child and 

families natural 

environment (in-

home PT). 

Compensatory 

services 

completed with 

family. 

Investigation 

completed 02/23/23. 

Program working on 

corrections per plan. 11/30/23 

All areas of CAP addressed. 

Full correction met. 

NEIS 

Rural/Frontier 

Failure to 

provide 

timely 

speech 

services 202401 10/2/23 12/1/2023 

Speech 

compensatory 

services are owed 

to the family. 

Investigation completed 

December 1, 2023. 

Program is working on 

their CAP and is providing 

compensatory services 

that are owed to the family. 

NEIS Reno 

Failure to 

provide 

adequate 

vision and 

Orientation 

and 

mobility 

services 202402 10/20/23 12/19/2023 

Vision and O&M 

compensatory 

services are owed 

to the family. The 

program has a 

meeting 

scheduled with 

the family to 

discuss delivery 

of compensatory 

services and 

ongoing method 

of ongoing 

service delivery. 

Program and family 

entered Mediation in 

December 2023 and did 

not come to a resolution. 

Investigation completed 

December 18, 2023. 

Program is working on 

developing and 

implementing activities to 

address areas of 

noncompliance within their 

CAP and providing 

compensatory services 

that are owed to the family. 
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